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                                           Meeting Minutes




   Work Session

                     North Hampton Planning Board 

                Tuesday, March 17, 2015 at 6:30pm
                     Town Hall, 231 Atlantic Avenue


These minutes were prepared as a reasonable summary of the essential content of this meeting, not as a transcription.

Members present:  Tim Harned, Vice Chair; Dan Derby, Phil Wilson, Nancy Monaghan, and 
Jim Maggiore, Select Board Representative.

Members absent:  Shep Kroner, Chair
Alternates present: None
Others present:  Jenn Rowden, RPC Circuit Rider, and Wendy Chase, Recording Secretary

Mr. Harned convened the meeting at 6:34pm.
I.  Organizational Meeting of the Board.
1.  Elect a Chairman – Mr. Derby moved and Mr. Wilson seconded the motion to nominate Mr. Shep Kroner as Chair.

Mr. Wilson moved and Mr. Maggiore seconded the motion to close the nominations. The vote was unanimous in favor of the motion (5-0).

The vote was unanimous in favor of the motion to elect Shep Kroner as Chair (5-0).

2.  Elect a Vice Chairman – Mr. Wilson moved and Ms. Monaghan seconded the motion to nominate Mr. Timothy Harned as Vice Chair.

Mr. Wilson moved and Mr. Maggiore seconded the motion to close the nominations. The vote was unanimous in favor of the motion (5-0).

The vote passed in favor of the motion to elect Mr. Timothy Harned as Vice Chair. (4 in favor, 0 opposed and 1 abstention).  Mr. Harned abstained. 
3.  Appoint Committee Members
Mr. Kroner sent an Email communication to Mr. Harned stating that he would volunteer to serve on the Long Range Planning Committee and Rules and Procedures Committee.
a) Long Range Planning Committee (LRP) – 3 members – Shep Kroner, Dan Derby and Jim               Maggiore. 
The Board discussed the main projects the Long Range Planning Committee is charged with; updating the Master Plan Chapters and the Community Survey.  The Future Land Use Chapter is the last Chapter to be updated and the last survey was done in 2010.  Ms. Rowden said that, by law, the survey is done every six (6) years.  The Town has been doing it every five years. Mr. Wilson said that the survey takes a lot of work and the Board may want to consider using some kind of survey process. 

b) Application Review Committee (ARC) – 3 members – Tim Harned, Phil Wilson and Josh Jeffrey. Nancy Monaghan will serve as an Alternate.
     c) Rules and Procedures – 3 members – Shep Kroner, Tim Harned and Josh Jeffrey
     d) Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) Board Representative  -  1 member – Nancy Monaghan
     e) Heritage Commission Board Representative – 1 member – Nancy Monaghan
     f)  Economic Development Board Representative – 1 member – Phil Wilson
g) Rockingham Planning Commissioner, Town Representative – Phil Wilson (term expires 2019).

There is a vacant seat for a Rockingham Planning Commissioner; term expiration - August 2015 and two vacant alternate positions.   The Planning Board nominates Town Representative Commissioners for consideration by the Select Board and the Select Board makes the appointments and informs the RPC in writing of their decision. The nominees do not have to be Planning Board members.

Mr. Maggiore said that the Select Board would like Mr. Wilson to update them, either by memo or by attending Select Board meetings on the Commission’s activities.  Mr. Wilson said that he would, and he can also send the Board RPC Agendas and Meeting Minutes. He said there is also a comprehensive synopsis of projects that they are involved in that he receives and he can forward that also. 
Mr. Wilson said that the Commission meets ten (10) times a year and four of the meetings are MPO – Metropolitan Planning Organization that deals with urban transportation planning.  He said that members can be anyone in the community, but feels it should be someone from a Town Board, Commission or Committee that can promote issues and concerns they feel need to be addressed for the Town. 
Mr. Maggiore will have the Town Administrator advertise the positions in the “Friday Folder” and on the town’s website.  Secretary’s note: an ad appeared in the March 24, 2015 Hampton Union.

II.  New Business
1. Recitation of the Code of Ethics Preamble by the Vice Chair.

Mr. Harned read the Code of Ethics Preamble. Each Chair of every Board, Commission or Committee is charged with reciting the Preamble at their first meeting following the town election. 

2. Committee Updates from prior or current committee members if any:

a. Long Range Planning (LRP) – no updates

b. Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) – The Committee has not started meeting yet.

c. Rules and Regulations/Procedures – no updates

d. Application Review Committee (ARC) – the ARC was asked to meet to review a Conditional Use Workforce Housing/Site Plan Review – 52 Lafayette Road; M/L 008-024. Ms. Chase will coordinate some dates and get back to the Committee Members. Secretary’s note: the ARC meeting will be held in the Town Office Conference Room on Wednesday, March 25, 2015 at 8:00am. 
e. Economic Development Committee – no update
f.  Select Board – Jim Maggiore – Mr. Maggiore discussed the vote for the Town Complex at the March 10, 2015 Election. In order to pass, it required a 60% positive vote and only received 51%.  Mr. Maggiore said the Select Board is meeting on Thursday, March 19th to figure out what to do. They are considering doing a survey to find out what the townspeople want.  He said something has to be done to maintain the town’s buildings; the Select Board will be looking for a lot of input from town boards and committees. 
Mr. Derby said that it was made clear to each homeowner how much it would cost them personally in taxes for the new complex, but what was missing was how much it would cost them personally in taxes for renovations to each of the buildings. He said people voting “no” on the complex probably felt that they were voting “no” to an increase in taxes, when in reality they voted to raise taxes in another way by renovating existing buildings. 
Mr. Harned said that the information needed to get out to the people is what the ongoing costs will be to try and live with the Town’s current buildings.  He asked if there was a current plan in place for repairs that need to be done.

Mr. Maggiore said that repairs needed currently are part of the CIP process and there is a process in place.  

Mr. Wilson said it was misleading that the renovations would cost approximately $200,000 because that figure did not include relocating staff during construction. Mr. Wilson said that the Select Board has to identify those constituents that voted “no” and find out why, and change their minds. Is it because they didn’t want the safety complex on the “homestead” property; is it because they don’t want a new library…..
Mr. Harned said that people voted “no” because they don’t want to spend the money; from a marketing standpoint, the Select Board needs to announce how much it will cost people to continually “band aid” the existing buildings.  He said that he attended the town’s Charrettes and his group, along with at least two other groups, wanted to see the safety complex at the end of the strip (the homestead property) rather than where it is now in the middle, which is unsafe. He told Mr. Maggiore that it would be wrong for the Select Board to appease a small group of people who want the Library on the “homestead” property to place it there and keep the safety complex in the middle. 

Mr. Derby said that if they decide to do a survey and it identifies the constituencies; that would be powerful information. 

Mr. Maggiore said that there is a draft questionnaire going around that has twelve (12) questions on it. Mr. Derby said it is all in how the questions are framed. Ms. Monaghan said a survey is not going to help.

Mr. Maggiore said the Select Board doesn’t know what the “no votes” want. 
III. Other Business
1. 1 Items laid on the table

a.  Proposed Zoning Ordinance amendments/additions and/or Regulation amendments/additions Discussion.

      i.  Discussion on Article V, Section 501.2 – non-conforming use and Article III, 302.31 –definition of non-conforming use. 

The Board discussed an issue with Article V, Section 501.2 at the last Planning Board meeting. Mr. Wilson said that an applicant would have to get a variance to make a change on a non-conforming use or lot if not changed to a conforming use or lot. He thought that the Board may consider amending the Ordinance so that if a change makes a non-conforming use more conforming, the Planning Board could approve it. 
Mr. Harned suggested each member come up with a list of Zoning Ordinances that may need attention over the next year, and forward the list to Ms. Chase so that she can have a complete list ready for the next Work Session in April. The Building Inspector, Mr. Kelley should also compile a list of what he thinks needs work, or Sections he struggles with. 

Mr. Harned commented that the top vote getters at the March 10th election for zoning amendments were the amendment to the Floodplain (Section 514) ordinance; Section 409.a. and b. – Prohibited uses in the wetlands and Section 411 – Wetlands Minimum Lot Area by adding ¼ acre or more for a house lot. All of which are environmental protection improvements.  

Mr. Wilson said he sent out his letter regarding SB 146 – Accessory Apartments to all the Legislators and received at least ten (10) responses saying they were voting against it. 
Ms. Rowden explained to the Board that she has received three calls from local engineers confused on the newly adopted definition of “structures”.

Mr. Wilson said that grammatically the definition is written correctly.

Ms. Rowden said that it may be grammatically correct, but it is still confusing.  Mr. Maggiore said he received a call that is confusing also. 

The Board discussed whether or not by changing the wording around would constitute a substantive change. Ms. Rowden believed that it would be. She suggested the Board seek town counsel’s advice to see if the “administrator’s note” would suffice. She said another suggestion would be to have the Planning Board hold a public hearing and vote on the clarification, that way, if an applicant has to appear before the Zoning Board, they will have something in writing to help their case. 
It was suggested to add an administrative note under the definition for this year and then place it on the 2016 ballot for the official town vote.  Mr. Harned said the “note” would be used as a clarification for the intervening year and removed after next year’s town vote. 
The original wording has been:

“Structure”: Anything constructed or erected, the use of which requires a fixed location on the ground or an attachment to something having a fixed location on the ground, including, in addition to buildings, billboards, carports, porches and other building features, but not including sidewalks, drives, fences or patios. 

What was proposed by the Planning Board (PB) and just approved by the town voters is:

Structure: Anything constructed or erected, the use of which requires a fixed location on or in the ground or requires an attachment to something having a fixed location on the ground.  Structures under this definition include, but are not limited to, buildings, billboards, carports, porches, swimming pools, tennis courts, building features, septic systems and leach fields that are, in whole or in part, constructed above grade. For the purposes of this zoning ordinance, sidewalks, driveways, fences, patios and leach fields that are constructed entirely below grade are not deemed to be structures.

And here is the wording that what was actually placed on the ballot:

“to amend Article III, Section 302.39 – Definition of “Structure” to include septic tanks, swimming pools and tennis courts, and leach fields that are in whole or in part constructed above grade. The intent is to eliminate ambiguity of what is, and what is not a “structure”.”

In what was just approved by the voters, the two phrases 1) ‘that are, in whole or in part, constructed above grade’ and 2) ‘that are constructed entirely below grade’ were intended to apply only to the leach fields and not any of the items (‘buildings, billboards, carports, porches, swimming pools, tennis courts, building features, septic systems’ and ‘sidewalks, driveways, fences, patios’) that preceded leach fields.

Two members of the Planning Board, Phil Wilson, (PhD in English) and Nancy Monaghan (retired editor of national newspapers) have both stated that the ordinance is grammatically correct as intended and the phrases do indeed only refer to leach fields. However, we all agree that to the average person who does not have as strong an English background (myself included) that phrasing is confusing and unclear as to whether they apply to only leach fields or everything in the preceding list. The PB would like to fix that. (Please note the PB did not pick up on this issue during our original discussions and hearings because we always intended the phrases to apply to leach fields only. That left us a little “blind” to how else it could potentially be interpreted.)

To clarify this issue the following motion was made:
Mr. Wilson moved and Ms. Monaghan seconded the motion to direct the Planning and Zoning Administrator to add a footnote to the Zoning Ordinance to the next edition that clarifies the intent and purpose of the recently passed new definition of “Structure” because it had been noted that there was some confusion caused by that, and the following two sentences provides the clarified meaning of the Board: 

“Structure” under this definition includes, but is not limited to leach fields that are, in whole or in part, constructed above grade; septic systems, buildings, billboards, carports, porches, swimming pools, tennis courts, and building features. For the purposes of this zoning ordinance leach fields that are constructed entirely below grade, sidewalks, driveways, fences, and patios are not deemed to be structures. 

The vote was unanimous in favor of the motion (5-0).


b.   Minutes

i. February 17, 2015 – Ms. Monaghan moved and Mr. Wilson seconded the motion                              to accept the February 17, 2015 meeting minutes as written.
    The vote passed in favor of the motion (3 in favor, 0 opposed and 2 abstentions). Mr. 
    Maggiore and Mr. Derby abstained because they were not present.

ii. March 3, 2015 – Ms. Monaghan moved and Mr. Wilson seconded the motion to accept the March 3, 2015 meeting minutes as presented. The vote passed in favor of the motion (4 in favor, 0 opposed and 1 abstention).  Mr. Harned abstained because he was not present.

Ms. Monaghan inquired about the lot at 14 Maple Road and said that there were two separate electrical permits pulled for the site, but only one of the lots has permission to be developed. Ms. Chase explained that each side of a duplex has its own building, plumbing and electrical permit. The two electrical permits are for the one lot (6-65-2).

 The meeting adjourned at 8:00pm without objection. 
Respectfully submitted,

Wendy V. Chase 

Recording Secretary

Approved April 21, 2015







Disclaimer – these minutes are prepared by the Recording Secretary within five (5) business days as required by NH RSA 91A:2,II.  They will not be finalized until approved by majority vote of the Planning Board.

